
CITY COUNCIL MEETING
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX, EILEEN DONDERO FOLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, PORTSMOUTH, NH
DATE:  MONDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 2013           TIME: 6:00PM

A G E N D A
 5:30PM - ANTICIPATED “NON-MEETING WITH COUNSEL RE: LITIGATION – RSA 91-A:2 I

(c)

 6:00PM – WORK SESSION REPORT BACK ON LETTER AND PETITION OF ISLINGTON
CREEK NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION RE: BOARDING HOUSE

I. CALL TO ORDER [7:00PM or thereafter]
II. ROLL CALL
III. INVOCATION
IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES – JANUARY 22, 2013

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT SESSION

VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN (CIP) FY2014-2019 (Action on this matter will be
taken at the February 19, 2013 City Council meeting)

B. ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 1, ARTICLE XIV, SECTION 1.14 – MUNICIPAL
FUND BALANCE

C. CONCERNING THE PUBLIC NECESSITY FOR OBTAINING PERMANENT AND
TEMPORARY EASEMENTS AND TO PROCEED AS MAY BE NECESSARY WITH AN
EMINENT DOMAIN ACTION.  THE PROPERTY INVOLVED IS OWNED BY PAN AM
RAILWAYS/BOSTON & MAINE RAILROAD OFF OF BARTLETT STREET, MAP 164,
AND LOT 004

VIII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS

A. Acceptance of Police Department Grants and Donations:

 Grant from the State of New Hampshire Department of Safety for the Part II Local
Law Enforcement Radio Interoperability Initiative - $25,332.88

 Grant from the State of New Hampshire Department of Justice in support of the
DV/SA Victim Advocate for the Police Department - $50,000.00

 Donations to the Police Cadet Explorer Post:
 Mr. J. Page - $135.00
 Ms. J. Spear - $35.00
 Mr. F. Mastan - $50.00

(Sample motion – move to approve and accept the grants and donations to the
Portsmouth Police Department, as listed)
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IX. CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES

A. First reading of Resolution Increasing the Maximum Income Limit for Individuals
Qualifying for the Elderly Real Estate Tax Exemption:

Elderly Exemption at 2%

Single $35,176.00 increase of $690.00
Married $43,393.00 increase of $851.00
Asset Limit of $117,257.00 increase of $2,299.00

(Sample motion – move to pass first reading and authorize the City Manager to
bring back for public hearing and adoption the proposed Resolution at the
February 19, 2013 City Council meeting)

B. First reading of Resolution Increasing the Maximum Income Limit for Individuals
Qualifying for the Disabled Real Estate Tax Exemption:

Disabled Exemption at 2%

Single $35,176.00 increase of $690.00
Married $43,393.00 increase of $851.00
Asset Limit of $117,257.00 increase of $2,299.00

(Sample motion – move to pass first reading and authorize the City Manager to
bring back for public hearing and adoption the proposed Resolution at the
February 19, 2013 City Council meeting)

C. Second Reading of Proposed Ordinance Amendment to Chapter 1, Article XIV, Section
1.14 – Municipal Fund Balance (Sample motion – move to pass second reading and
hold third and final reading on the proposed Fund Balance Ordinance, at the
February 22, 2013 City Council meeting)

D. Adoption of Resolution concerning the Public Necessity for obtaining Permanent and
Temporary Easement sand to proceed as may be necessary with an Eminent Domain
Action.  The Property Involved is owned by Pan Am Railways/Boston & Maine Railroad
off of Bartlett Street, Map 164, and Lot 004 (Sample motion – move to adopt the
Resolution attached)

X. CONSENT AGENDA

A MOTION WOULD BE IN ORDER TO ADOPT THE CONSENT AGENDA

A. Request for Approval of Pole License to install 3 poles located on Sagamore Road
(Anticipated action – move to approve the aforementioned Pole License
Agreement as recommended by the Public Works Department with the approval
conditioned upon amendment of the license to allow for the collection of any
lawfully assessed real estate taxes)
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B. *Acceptance of Donations to Recreation Department in the amount of $180.00 in
memory of Thomas Leary:
 PHS Class of 1958 Club Girls - $30.00
 Priscilla Syphers - $50.00
 Appzero Software, Inc. - $100.00

(Anticipated action – move to approve and accept the donations to the Recreation
Department, as listed)

C. Letter from David Hallowell, Portsmouth Maritime Folk Festival, requesting permission
to hold the Annual Portsmouth Maritime Folk Festival on Saturday, September 28, 2013
and Sunday, September 29, 2013 (Anticipated action – move to refer to the City
Manager with power)

D. Letter from Kelly Sicard, Breathe New Hampshire, requesting permission to hold the
28th Annual Seacoast Bike Tour on Saturday, May 18, 2013 and Sunday, May 19, 2013
(Anticipated action – move to refer to the City Manager with power)

E. Letter from Gale Auclair, American Lung Association, requesting permission to hold the
4th Annual Cycle the Seacoast Ride on Sunday, May 5, 2013 (Anticipated action –
move to refer to the City Manager with power)

F. Letter from Thomas Martin, The Portsmouth Criterium, requesting permission to hold
the Portsmouth Criterium Bike Race on Sunday, September 8, 2013 (Anticipated
action – move to refer to the City Manager with power)

G. Letter from Kristen Lyons, Sexual Assault Support Services, requesting permission to
hold the 5th Annual 5k to Keep Kids SAFE on Sunday, May 19, 2013 at 11:00 a.m.
(Anticipated action – move to refer to the City Manager with power)

XI. PRESENTATION & CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS & PETITIONS

A. Letter from Attorney Bernard Pelech regarding Rezoning request for property located at
678-680 Maplewood Avenue (Sample motion – move to refer to the Planning Board
for report back)

XII. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICIALS

A. CITY MANAGER

Items Which Require Action Under Other Sections of the Agenda

1. Consideration of First Reading of Proposed Resolution and Ordinance Amendments:

1.1 First Reading of Proposed Resolutions Amending Elderly & Disabled Exemptions
Income Asset Limits (Action on this item should take place under Section IX
of the Agenda)
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2. Public Hearing:

2.1 Public Hearing Re: Proposed Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) FY2014-2019
(Action on this matter will be taken at the February 19, 2013 City Council
meeting)

3. Public Hearing/Second Reading of Proposed Ordinance Amendments:

3.1 Public Hearing/Second Reading of Proposed Ordinance Amendment to Chapter
1, Article XIV, Section 1.14 – Municipal Fund Balance (Action on this item
should take place under Section IX of the Agenda)

4. Public Necessity Hearing and Adoption of Resolution:

4.1 Public Necessity Hearing and Adoption of Resolution to acquire Easements from
Pan Am Railways through the Eminent Domain Process (Action on this item
should take place under Section IX of the Agenda)

City Manager’s Items Which Require Action

1. Report Back Re: Former U.S. Army Reserve Center on Cottage Street

2. Request for Approval on Teacher’s Retirement Incentive

Informational Items

1. Events Listing
2. City Council Work Session Re: Sewer/Water Rate Study
3. Report Back Re: Change of “Trick or Treat” Date
4. Update Senior Transportation Program

B. MAYOR SPEAR

1. Appointments to be Considered:
 Kelly Weinstein – Citywide Neighborhood Steering Committee
 Lisa Louttit – Peirce Island Committee
 J. Robert Shouse - Blue Ribbon Committee on Sustainable Practices

2. Resignation – Paul S. Ford as the Taxi Industry Liaison to the Taxi Commission
3. Status of the proceeds from the Sale of 127 Parrott Avenue formerly the Senior Center

C. COUNCILOR SMITH

1. *Report Back and Update Status of Parking Traffic & Safety Committee Parking Garage
Site Selection

XIII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS



Agenda – City Council Meeting February 4, 2013
Page 5 of 5

XIV. ADJOURNMENT [AT 10:00PM OR EARLIER]

KELLI L. BARNABY, CMC/CNHMC
CITY CLERK

*Indicates Verbal Report

INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

1. Notification that the Zoning Board of Adjustment Minutes of the December 18, 2012 meeting
are available on the City’s website for your review

2. Notification that the Planning Board Minutes of the September 13, 2012 and September 20,
2012 meetings are available on the City’s website for your review

NOTICE TO THE PUBLIC WHO ARE HEARING IMPAIRED: Please contact Dianna Fogarty at 603-610-7270 one-
week prior to the meeting for assistance.



CITY COUNCIL MEETING

MUNICIPAL COMPLEX              PORTSMOUTH, NH
DATE: TUESDAY, JANUARY 22, 2013 TIME: 7:00 PM [or thereafter]

I. CALL TO ORDER [7:00PM or thereafter]

Mayor Spear called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

II. ROLL CALL

Present: Mayor Spear, Assistant Mayor Lister, Councilors Kennedy, Novelline Clayburgh,
Lown, Dwyer and Thorsen

Absent: Councilors Coviello and Smith

III. INVOCATION

Mayor Spear asked everyone to join in a moment of Silent Prayer.

IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Assistant Mayor Lister led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

PRESENTATIONS

1. Report Back Re: Donations for Veterans Memorial in Memorial Park

Deputy City Manager Allen provided a brief presentation on the Veterans Memorial to the
entrance of the Memorial Bridge.  The presentation included the layout and details for the
Memorial which is in the conceptual phase.  The funding for this Memorial has been donated
by Jim & Laurie Teetzel.

Councilor Kennedy inquired if there would be lighting installed.  Deputy City Manager Allen
stated that the design will include lighting.

Assistant Mayor Lister advised City Manager Bohenko that the Central Veterans Council would
like to be part of the project.  City Manager Bohenko stated that staff would reach out to the
Central Veterans Council.

Councilor Dwyer said with the closure of the Connie Bean Center and intention of installing
memorial plaques she would like the two projects considered together during the process.

2. Basing KC-46A at Pease

Lt. Col. Bill Sylla, Lt. Col. Strider Sulley, and Maj. Joel Johnson of the NH Air National Guard
provided a Presentation on Basing the CK-46A at Pease Air National Guard Base.  The
program will deliver the first 18 tankers in FY17 and Pease is contending for 12 planes.

Councilor Kennedy moved to suspend the rules in order to take up a Resolution of
Support for the Basing of the KC-46A at Pease Air National Guard Base.  Seconded by
Assistant Mayor Lister and voted.
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 Resolution of Support for the Basing of the KC-46A at Pease Air National Guard Base

Mayor Spear read the Resolution.

Assistant Mayor Lister moved to accept the Resolution of Support for the Basing of the
KC-46A at Pease Air National Guard Base, as presented.  Seconded by Councilor Lown
and voted.

3. Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) – Scott McIntyre of Melanson,
Heath & Company, P.C. Auditors’ Financial Report for the Year Ending June 30,
2012 (Annual Audit)

Scott McIntyre of Melanson, Heath & Company provided a Presentation on the
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) of the City of Portsmouth for the Year Ending
June 30, 2012.  Scott reviewed the various highlights of the CAFR with the City Council as well
as the Management Letter.

V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES – JANUARY 7, 2013

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh moved to approve and accept the minutes of the
January 7, 2013 City Council meeting.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister and voted.

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT SESSION

Karina Quintans, representing the Islington Creek Neighborhood, spoke to the petition and
letter previously submitted regarding the boarding house located at 21 Brewster Street.  She
addressed the various violations that have occurred and indicated the facility does not maintain
State and Local codes.  She urged the City Council to help and make this facility comply with
all the requirements of State and Local laws and requested that the Council conduct a Work
Session on this matter.

John McGee spoke regarding Robin Rousseau and stated that she is not a bully but has been
bullied in the last 6 months.  He said that Mayor Spear appointed himself to serve on the
Committee which reviewed Ms. Rousseau and he feels that was inappropriate.  He also spoke
to the issue of there not being a public meeting on the report of the Committee.  Mr. McGee
urged the City Council to think long and hard on censuring Ms. Rousseau.

Marylou McElwain spoke to the exemption for the 2 developers in regards to the proposed
amendment to the height ordinance.  She said the developers took advantage of a loop hole
within the ordinance, which should have been amended before the exemptions were made.
Ms. McElwain addressed a comment made by Planning Director Taintor contained in a
memorandum from him to City Manager Bohenko regarding this ordinance.  In the
memorandum, Planning Director Taintor stated that Portwalk exploited a loop hole in the
ordinance and she expressed concern with that term being used.
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Mark Brighton spoke regarding the proposed 4% increase to the budget and its relation to the
rate of inflation.  He stated during the election process commitments were made by candidates
and they have not been kept.

Bob Shouse spoke to the height ordinance and granting the two exemptions created a
negative effect.  He stated the ordinance sets a bad precedent and recommended the Council
table third reading.

Ralph DiBernardo stated that the two exemptions should not have been added into the height
ordinance.

Paul Mannle stated that he has seen board and commission member’s behaviors be
questionable at times.

VII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS

A. Acceptance of Grant for Art-Speak

Assistant Mayor Lister moved to accept a grant to Art-Speak to be used for operational
support of Art-Speak, as presented.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy and voted.

B. Acceptance of Police Department Grants:

 Grant from Police Standards and Training in support of Deputy Chief Corey
MacDonald’s attendance at the Senior Management Institute for Police at
Boston University - $1,000.00

 Grant from the Fuller Foundation, Inc. to provide training and equipment to
investigators and prosecutors - $5,000.00

Councilor Kennedy moved to approve and accept the grants to the Portsmouth Police
Department, as listed.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister and voted.

VIII. CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES

A. First Reading of Proposed Ordinance Amendment to Chapter 1, Article XIV,
Section 1.14 – Municipal Fund Balance

Councilor Novelline Clauburgh moved to pass first reading and schedule a public
hearing and second reading on the proposed Fund Balance Ordinance, at the February
4, 2013 City Council meeting.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer and voted.
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B. Third and Final Reading of Proposed Amendments to Chapter 10 – Zoning
Ordinance, Article 5 – Dimensional and Intensity Standards, Section 10.535 –
Dimensional Standards in the Central Business Districts, Relating to the Height
Requirements in the CBA and CBB Districts

Assistant Mayor Lister stated that there is a question to pull out the 2 exemptions from the
ordinance.  City Attorney Sullivan said an amendment would require two-thirds vote of those in
attendance this evening, which would equal 5 votes.  City Attorney Sullivan stated anyone that
would like to change their mind can do so, as the ordinance is in front of the Council and can
be amended.  He also stated that the amendment could be made by any Councilor.

Councilor Lown moved to pass third and final reading of the proposed Ordinance, as
presented.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister.

Councilor Kennedy moved to suspend the rules in order to take up an amendment at
third reading.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer and voted.

Councilor Kennedy asked if the Council could vote to separate the question and have two
votes on this matter.

Mayor Spear passed the gavel to Assistant Mayor Lister.

Mayor Spear moved to amend the ordinance by removing the paragraph which reads
“This shall not apply to any application which has been the subject of notice by the
Zoning Board of Adjustment after June 1, 2012, and prior to the first legal notice of the
second reading and public hearing on this amendment at the City Council”. Seconded
by Councilor Dwyer.

Assistant Mayor Lister returned the gavel to Mayor Spear.

Councilor Lown said this is an issue of fairness.  He stated the Wright Avenue project would
not be unfair to require them to meet the ordinance requirements but feels differently on the
Maplewood Avenue project.  He stated the project may not move forward if the ordinance does
not allow for the exemption.  Councilor Lown further added that the Council is not obligated to
grant the exemption but if it doesn’t, it could have a chilling affect on development in the future.

Mayor Spear read the paragraph that would be stricken from the ordinance.

Councilor Dwyer asked if there is anything preventing the Maplewood Avenue project from
going to the Board of Adjustment.  City Attorney Sullivan responded no.

Assistant Mayor Lister said he respects Councilor Lown’s comments but feels the Council is
splitting hairs.  He said a major concern is growth and development in the City.
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Councilor Kennedy thanked Mayor Spear for bringing the motion forward.  She said we have a
height ordinance and that is what we are asking for. She said the projects are just in the
development process and feels the amendment is a good decision.  She further stated growth
is a major concern in the City, as stated by Assistant Mayor Lister.

Councilor Thorsen said the last time he opposed the amendment but feels the Council should
send it back to the boards to deal with variances and the amendment should be passed.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh said she supported the motion at the last meeting and agrees
with Councilor Lown that it is a matter of fairness.  She said 2 projects have been in the
pipeline for over 6 months and that the Council should not change the rules midstream.

On a roll call 5-2, voted to amend the ordinance by removing the paragraph which reads
“This shall not apply to any application which has been the subject of notice by the
Zoning Board of Adjustment after June 1, 2012, and prior to the first legal notice of the
second reading and public hearing on this amendment at the City Council”. Assistant
Mayor Lister, Councilors Kennedy, Dwyer, Thorsen and Mayor Spear voted in favor.
Councilors Novelline Clayburgh and Lown voted opposed.

Voted to pass third and final reading of the proposed Ordinance, as amended.

IX. CONSENT AGENDA

A. *Acceptance of Donation to the Coalition Legal Fund:
 Town of Carroll - $1,000.00
(Anticipated action – move to approve and accept the donation, as listed, to
be placed in the Coalition Legal Fund)

B. *Acceptance of Donations to Recreation Department in the amount of $610.00 in
memory of Thomas Leary:
 Robert D. and Mary F. Stella - $20.00
 Catherine E. and Dennis P. Fitzgerald - $25.00
 Franzoso Revovcable Living Trust, Eugene R. Franzoso, Trustee & Colleen

R. Franzoso Trustee - $25.00
 Charity Lower and Matthew Maniates - $25.00
 James G. Sullivan - $25.00
 Jerold R. Tostenson - $40.00
 Alexander N. Bouzakine and Elena V. Bouzakina - $50.00
 Liberty Mutual Commercial Insurance Leadership Team - $100.00
 The Electric Barn, Inc. - $100.00
 Creek Athletic Club - $100.00
 Ernestine L. Morrow - $100.00
(Anticipated action – move to approve and accept the donations to the
Portsmouth Recreation Department, as listed)
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C. Letter from Deirdre Barrett and Kimberly McGlinchey, ECO Club Advisors of
Portsmouth High School, requesting permission to hold the 3rd Annual “Run for
the Sol” 5k Road Race in collaboration with great Bay Community College on
Saturday, May 11, 2013 from 1:00 p.m. – 3:00 p.m. (Anticipated action – move
to refer to the City Manager with power)

D. Letter from Jeanine Sylvester, Runner’s Alley, LLC, requesting permission to
hold the 16th Annual Runner’s Alley/Redhook Brewery Memorial 5k on Sunday,
May 26, 2013 at 11:00 a.m. (Anticipated action – move to refer to the City
Manager with power)

E. Letter from Calvin Sanborn, AIDS Response Seacoast, requesting permission to
hold the 17th Annual Seacoast AIDS Walk and Dog Walk on Sunday, May 5,
2013 from 10:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m., further permission to place 5 temporary 2’ by
4’ A-frame signs to mark the route (Anticipated action – move to refer to the
City Manager with power)

F. Request for Approval of Pole License to install 150 feet of underground conduit
located on Vaughan Street (Anticipated action – move to approve the
aforementioned Pole License Agreement as recommended by the Public
Works Department with the approval conditioned upon amendment of the
license to allow for the collection of any lawfully assessed real estate
taxes)

Councilor Kennedy moved to adopt the Consent Agenda.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor
Lister and voted.

X. PRESENTATION & CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS &
PETITIONS

A. Letter from Carl Walton and Paul Schurman, Veterans of Foreign Wars,
regarding consideration for Tenancy of former U.S. Army Reserve Center on
Cottage Street

Councilor Kennedy moved to refer to the City Manager for report back.  Seconded by
Assistant Mayor Lister.

Councilor Dwyer stated that the City needs to start from scratch with the Doble Center facility.

City Manager Bohenko stated that more information is needed from the Department of
Defense and he would provide an update to the Council.

Motion passed.

B. Letter from Attorney John Bosen regarding Easement Deed from the City of
Portsmouth for property located at 582 Greenside Avenue
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Councilor Kennedy moved to authorize the City Manager to negotiate and execute an
easement deed from the City to Alan S. Van Wert and Cheryl L. Jameson for the
purpose of allowing the single family residence located at 582 Greenside Avenue to
remain in its current location, notwithstanding its minor encroachment into the
municipal right-of-way at that location.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister and voted.

XI. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICIALS

A. CITY MANAGER

1. Report Back Re: Zoning for Assisted Living Facilities (Postponed from the
January 7, 2013 City Council meeting to the January 22, 2013 City Council
meeting)

Planning Director Taintor provided an overview on the definition contained in the Zoning
Ordinance for “assisted living facility”.  He stated that the ordinance further defines two
categories of assisted living facility:  “assisted living home” for five or fewer residents, and
“assisted living center” for six or more residents. Assisted living homes, which are comparable
in scale to single-family homes, are allowed by special exception in all residential and mixed
residence districts but not in nonresidential districts.  The larger assisted living centers are only
allowed in three zoning districts:  they are permitted (P) in the General Business (GB) and
Business (B) districts, and allowed by conditional use permit in the Gateway district.

In addition, assisted living centers are not currently allowed in three zoning districts where
multifamily residential uses are permitted:  the Central Business districts (CBA and CBB) and
the Garden Apartment/Mobile Home district (GA/MH).  Assisted living centers can be similar in
scale, character and impacts to condominium and apartment developments, and so it is
reasonable to allow them in the same areas where multifamily uses are allowed.

Recommended Approach

The Planning Department developed a three-part concept for expanding the areas of the City
in which assisted living facilities might be allowed:

 Allow assisted living centers (6 or more residents) in the CBA and CBB districts where
comparable multifamily dwellings are allowed.  Also allow assisted living homes (up to 5
residents) in these districts, although they may be less likely to be developed because
of their small scale relative to most new development in the downtown. Consider
allowing residential care facilities (e.g., skilled nursing or rehabilitation) in these districts
as well.

 Allow assisted living centers (6 or more residents) in the Single Residence (SRA and
SRB) and Garden Apartment/Mobile Home (GA/MH) districts by conditional use permit
from the Planning Board.

 Establish special dimensional intensity and design standards for assisted living facilities
and residential care facilities in Residential districts.
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He stated the proposed approach for nonresidential zoning districts is to align the requirements
for assisted living facilities more closely with those for multifamily dwellings and/or residential
care facilities, which can be similar in scale and character to assisted living facilities.
Specifically, it is recommended that the Table of Uses be amended as follows:

 In the Central Business (CBA and CBB) districts, allow all assisted living and residential
care facilities by special exception.  This reflects the similarity of such uses with
multifamily dwellings, which are allowed in these districts.

 In the Gateway and Business (B) districts, allow assisted living homes (5 or fewer
residents) by special exception, which is the existing standard for residential care
facilities with 5 or fewer residents.

Planning Director Taintor stated the existing dimensional and intensity standards in residential
zoning district are inappropriate for assisted living centers and similar residential care facilities.
He also stated the recommended changes do not allow independent living units, which
represent the largest portion of units in CCRCs and are the driving force for development of
such facilities.

Assisted Living Facility Size and Unit Mix

It is recommended that a ceiling of 40 units be placed on the size of assisted living facilities in
the Single Residence districts.  Based on information from a number of national studies and
reports on assisted living facilities, this 40-resident cap is a reasonable limit on the scale of
such facilities, especially in residential districts. He stated that concerns were raised about
expanding the supply of independent or assisted living for seniors without a corresponding
increase in skilled nursing care facilities.  Therefore, the recommended zoning amendment
also requires that an assisted living center provide a minimum of one nursing care bed for
every 8 assisted living units.

Councilor Lown moved to authorize the City Manager to bring back for first reading the
proposed Zoning Ordinance amendment, as presented, at the February 4, 2013 City
Council meeting.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer.

Planning Director Taintor stated he proposed ratios in some instances and changes can be
made if different ratios are brought forward at the public hearing.  Councilor Kennedy voiced
concern with proposing a ratio and not having back-up data.  She asked what other
communities in the State are allowing for units.

Assistant Mayor Lister said the message we want to get out, is everyone wants to do what it
can to support senior citizens in our community.  He said that skilled nursing care is not
addressed in the ordinance and feels more information is needed before bringing this
ordinance forward.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh said any of the facilities would require 2 acres or more of land
and there are not many areas available with that amount of land.  Planning Director Taintor
said there are approximately 10 parcels that would meet the zoning ordinance requirements.
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Councilor Dwyer stated that she has been an abutter to an assisted living facility for over 30
years and they have been a good neighbor.  She further stated not everyone in assisted living
goes to nursing home care.  She said there are a number of residents that need to go to other
communities because Portsmouth does not have this type of facility.

City Manager Bohenko said this is a report back and at the public hearing a presentation would
be made.  He stated we would hear from members of the community, and the staff is trying to
work with the business community.  He said maybe sometimes things are not from strict
planning guidelines and we have tried to let the process work.  He further recommended
moving this matter forward and to go through the process.

Councilor Dwyer said putting out the Council’s concerns may save staff time in the long run.
She said she wants to make sure the issues raised this evening are addressed at the public
hearing.  City Manager Bohenko said we can’t take all the City Council views and make them
part of the ordinance but the staff would try.  Councilor Dwyer said she would like to have an
explanation of data provided and that the ratio needs to be looked at.  City Manager Bohenko
said he recommends withdrawing this matter.

Councilor Kennedy said she would like to have the City Council look at the process and
provide a presentation before bringing the matter forward.  City Manager Bohenko stated we
can look at the process and make changes at the request of the City Council.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh said she feels we have a process in place.  She further stated
the Planning Board has studied this over several meetings and a detailed presentation is held
at our public hearings.

Councilor Thorsen asked Councilor Lown if he would withdraw the motion, or should a motion
be made to postpone.  Councilor Lown said it has been 8 months since the City Council voted
for the Planning Board to come back with a report on this matter.  He said a presentation could
be made before first reading, and he will not withdraw his motion.

Councilor Thorsen moved to postpone to a date uncertain to be set following a
presentation on this matter. Seconded by Councilor Kennedy.

On a roll call 4-3, voted to postpone to a date uncertain to be set following a
presentation on this matter. Assistant Mayor Lister, Councilors Kennedy, Dwyer and
Thorsen voted in favor.  Councilors Novelline Clayburgh, Lown and Mayor Spear voted
opposed.

2. Elderly and Disabled Exemptions

City Manager Bohenko reported this matter comes before the City Council each year, and
asked if the Council would like to make changes to the exemptions.

Councilor Kennedy moved to authorize the City Manager to proceed with Option A and
bring back Resolutions for first reading at the February 4, 2013, City Council meeting.
Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister.
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Option A adjusts the income and asset levels for both the elderly and disabled taxpayers by
the November to November CPI of 2.0%.

City Manager Bohenko stated that this is a policy decision of the City Council and the
exemptions currently add eleven cents to the tax rate.

Councilor Kennedy asked if asset limits include the homes.  Assessor Maurice-Lentz
responded they do not include the homes.

Motion passed.

3. Request to Renew Seacoast Growers’ Association (Farmers’ Market) Proposed
2013 License Agreement

Councilor Kennedy moved to authorize the City Manager to enter into a License
Agreement with the Seacoast Growers’ Association for 2013, as presented. Seconded
by Councilor Lown.

Councilor Dwyer noted that the map reflects Section C as Vendor Parking and Section E as
Public Parking, which is incorrect.

Councilor Lown moved to suspend the rules in order to allow Edie Barker to address
the City Council on this matter.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy and voted.

Ms. Barker said Section C should be Public Parking and Section E Vendor Parking.  City
Manager Bohenko stated the map will be changed to reflect what has been discussed.

Motion passed with Councilor Novelline Clayburgh abstaining from voting.

Appendix 1 – Farmers’ Market Map will be changed to reflect Section C as Public Parking and
Section E as Vendor Parking.

4. Proposed Lease of 299 Vaughan Street for a Public Parking Lot

City Manager Bohenko reported that Cathartes Development is proposing that the City lease
299 Vaughan Street for a public parking lot.  He stated the property has existing buildings that
Cathartes Development indicated would be removed after all approvals have been received.
This would give the ability to create approximately 89 parking spaces on this site.

City Manager Bohenko stated the Lease Agreement would be similar to the agreement we
entered into with Parade Office LLC for use of spaces.  The public parking would be available
as it was with the Portwalk lease 24 hours a day, seven days a week at .75 an hour.  City
Manager Bohenko also indicated the spaces could be available no later than June.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh moved to authorize the City Manager to enter into an
agreement between the City of Portsmouth and Cathartes Development to lease a public
parking lot for 89 spaces at 299 Vaughan Street.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister.
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Councilor Kennedy asked what approvals are required.  City Manager Bohenko stated Historic
District Commission, Conservation Commission and Planning Board.

Mayor Spear passed the gavel to Assistant Mayor Lister.

Mayor Spear said 2 years ago was the time to build a garage when the Portwalk project
started, unfortunately people felt we had enough parking with the Portwalk project and now
that it has come to an end we need more parking.  He said with this agreement we will have a
few more years to decide on a garage and remember this parking will go away at some point.

Assistant Mayor Lister returned the gavel Mayor Spear.

Motion passed.

5. Proposed Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) Re: Betty’s Dream

City Attorney Sullivan reported on this matter and informed the Council the City is involved in
litigation with the facility with respect to its tax status years 2011 and 2012.  After protracted
negotiations between the City Assessor and Betty’s Dream a proposed settlement has been
reached.  The settlement terms are, if the Council agrees to accept a payment in lieu of taxes,
in the amount of $3,000.00 per year commencing with tax year 2011 and continuing to
December 31, 2020, then the case will be settled for that period of time.

Councilor Dwyer moved to authorize the City Manager to proceed with the PILOT and
settlement of this issue.  Seconded by Councilor Novelline Clayburgh and voted.

6. Acquisition of Easements Re: McDonough/Brewster Streets

City Manager Bohenko reported that the acquisition of easements is for a public works project
to install new drain lines in this area.  He stated during significant rain events, flooding occurs
at the end of Brewster Street and in the adjacent low areas north of McDonough Street.  The
Public Works Department proposed to install new drain lines and infrastructure to reduce this
flooding.  In addition, it is likely the City will have to proceed with an eminent domain action to
secure the easements necessary to lay the new drain lines.

Assistant Mayor Lister moved to accept an easement from Mr. Ahlgren as may be
negotiated.  Seconded by Councilor Novelline Clayburgh and voted.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh moved to schedule a public necessity to be held at the
next City Council meeting on February 4, 2013 to acquire easements from Pan Am
Railways through the eminent domain process.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister
and voted.

7. Request to Establish a Work Session Re: Letter and Petition of Islington Creek
Neighborhood Association regarding the Boarding House at 21 Brewster Street

City Manager Bohenko said he is recommending the Council conduct a Work Session on this
matter prior to the February 4, 2013 Council meeting.
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Councilor Novelline Clayburgh moved to establish a work session on Monday, February
4, 2013 at 6:00 p.m., prior to the regular City Council meeting, regarding the report back
on 21 Brewster Street Boarding House.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Lister.

Councilor Kennedy said it is important the Council understand the sensitivity of residents living
at 21 Brewster Street.  She stated the goal of the Islington Creek Neighborhood is to make a
better situation at 21 Brewster Street.

Councilor Thorsen said at the Work Session the Council should be presented with the
validation of grievances brought forward.  He would like to address the rights of the business
and property owners because it is important to understand these from a legal perspective.

Motion passed.

8. Request to Establish a Work Session Re: Wastewater

City Manager Bohenko recommended that the City Council hold a Work Session prior to the
February 19, 2013 Council meeting regarding wastewater.

Councilor Kennedy moved to establish a work session on Tuesday, February 19, 2013 at
6:00 p.m., regarding wastewater.  Seconded by Councilor Novelline Clayburgh and
voted.

City Manager Bohenko reminded the City Council of their Work Session Re: Capital
Improvement Plan on Monday, January 28, 2013 at 6:30 p.m.

B. MAYOR SPEAR

1. Appointments to be Voted:
 Alison Hamilton, Citizens Advisory Committee
 Anthony Blenkinsop, reappointment to the Planning Board

Assistant Mayor Lister moved to appoint Alison Hamilton to the Citizens Advisory
Committee and the reappointment of Anthony Blenkinsop to the Planning Board until
December 31, 2015.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer and voted.

2. Report Back from Committee Re: Robin Rousseau

Mayor Spear requested Councilor Lown present the findings of the Committee.

Councilor Lown reported the Committee reviewed a number of documents, including
newspaper articles, letters from citizens, attendance records, minutes of the Zoning Board of
Adjustment meetings, and videotape of several meetings, and a letter from Robin Rousseau in
her defense. He stated the Committee found that the function of a member of the Zoning
Board of Appeals is to understand the zoning ordinances and applicable case law, to obtain all
necessary facts and evidence, and then in each case to apply the evidence to the ordinance.
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The Committee found Ms. Rousseau’s conduct was on numerous occasions offensive and
disrespectful.  Ms. Rousseau demonstrated disrespect for members of the public (she has
indicated that if some abutters do not like certain business activity, that they should “leave”),
Planning Department staff, and for the rules of order – the process by which the Board
conducts its inquiry, considers evidence and renders its decisions.  In addition, the Committee
found that Ms. Rousseau on more than one occasion disparaged City zoning ordinances that
she is charged with a duty to uphold and apply.

The committee is not making any determination as to whether Ms. Rousseau should be
removed from the ZBA pursuant to State statute (RSA 673:13).  That statute specifies that
removal may be effectuated “upon written findings of inefficiency, neglect of duty or
malfeasance in office.”  The Committee makes no recommendation either for or against
removal, and does not suggest that the City Council, at least at this time, should reach any
conclusion on whether her conduct falls within the parameters of the State statute.

The Committee also recognizes the importance of free speech and the desirability of a healthy
debate on all City boards among board members whose visions and hopes for the City may
differ.  The Committee’s recommendation in this case is in no way designed to chill the
expression of different opinions on any City board.  The Committee’s focus was on Ms.
Rousseau’s style, tone and demeanor as a representative of the City.

The Committee recommends to the City Council that Ms. Rousseau be publicly censured for
her conduct.  It is the hope of the Committee that a public admonishment will demonstrate the
Council’s commitment to civility on all public boards and that it may cause Ms. Rousseau to
alter her demeanor and to show greater respect to members of the public who appear before
the ZBA, for the process, and for Planning Department staff in carrying out her duties for the
remainder of her term.

Assistant Mayor Lister moved to accept the Report from the Committee.  Seconded by
Councilor Lown.

Councilor Dwyer said there have been instances where Ms. Rousseau made the choice not to
follow the criteria of the Board of Adjustment to judge cases and that is a concern.  She asked
if that has been considered in the report of the Committee.

City Attorney Sullivan explained that a member of the Board of Adjustment sits like a judge on
a case.  The member hears the facts and applies the facts of the zoning ordinance through its
criteria.

Councilor Lown said the issues were with civility and respect.  He stated Ms. Rousseau did
openly disparage the criteria on one case.

Councilor Kennedy said she had difficulty with the process when this was brought forward.
She said there is a Chair on the Board of Adjustment and they have a responsibility, and feels
that the Chair should have handled the complaint.  She also stated that she was concerned
with the make up of this Committee.
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Councilor Lown said the Committee would have been happy to meet with Ms. Rousseau, but
she chose not to participate in the process.  The Chair of the Board of Adjustment wrote a
letter to the Committee.  Councilor Kennedy said the Chair sent a letter after the Committee
was formed.  She stated her concerns with the Chair not writing a letter before the Committee
was formed.

Mayor Spear said Robin Rousseau accused him of criminal activity in the forming of this
Committee to the Attorney General.  He also spoke with Ms. Rousseau to invite her to speak
with him before the Committee was formed.

Councilor Novelline Clayburgh said she would support the motion, and stated a great deal of
time was spent on this report.  She said it is her responsibility as a Councilor to take the
recommendation of the Committee.

Councilor Lown said the City Council should not make this more difficult than it needs to be.
He feels personally that she should not be removed but the Committee did not discuss that.
He said this is just a vote on civility as a member on a Board or Commission.

Councilor Thorsen said the chairperson did not feel Ms. Rousseau’s actions rose to the
removal of her as a member.

Mayor Spear said it is more than Ms. Rousseau’s demeanor; she disparages the City
Ordinances, City Manager and staff.  He spoke to the important role of the Board of
Adjustment.

Assistant Mayor Lister said he agrees with Councilor Lown that there was not evidence to have
Ms. Rousseau removed.

Councilor Thorsen said Robin Rousseau did not reach the level of removal from the Board,
and he would not support to censure.

On a roll call 5-2, voted to accept the Report from the Committee.  Assistant Mayor
Lister, Councilors Novelline Clayburgh, Lown, Dwyer and Mayor Spear voted in favor.
Councilors Kennedy and Thorsen voted opposed.

C. COUNCILOR DWYER

1. *Request for Closure of Chestnut Street on February 20, 2013 Re: African
Burying Ground Candlelight Memorial

Councilor Dwyer said the request before you is to close Chestnut Street for the African Burying
Ground Candlelight Memorial.  She also said the 1779 Petition would be read at the burial
ground.
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Councilor Kennedy moved to authorize the City Manager to close Chestnut Street on
the evening of February 20, 2013 for the African Burying Ground Candlelight Memorial,
and further to authorize the City Manager to take whatever actions necessary to
implement this event.  Seconded by Councilor Novelline Clayburgh and voted.

XII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Councilor Dwyer requested a report back from the Parking Traffic & Safety Committee
regarding a parking garage.

Councilor Kennedy requested a report back on the Senior Transportation Program.

 Wentworth Connections (Not on agenda)

Councilor Kennedy moved to have Mayor Spear write a letter to Wentworth Connections
on the status of the funding they committed to support elderly services.  Seconded by
Councilor Thorsen and voted.

XIII. ADJOURNMENT [AT 10:00PM OR EARLIER]

At 10:00 p.m., Assistant Mayor Lister moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Councilor
Novelline Clayburgh and voted.

Kelli L. Barnaby, CMC/CNHMC
City Clerk













































































































































































MEMORANDUM

TO: John P. Bohenko, City Manager

FROM: Jane Shouse, Planning Department

SUBJECT: Planning Board Minutes

DATE: January 29, 2013

Please be advised that the approved minutes from the September 13, 2012 and

September 20, 2012 Planning Board meetings are now available on the City’s website

for your review.
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